
CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the ANNUAL CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL meeting held in the Council Chamber on Monday 22 May 2017 at 6.45 p.m. 

PRESENT
Outgoing Mayor: Cllr. R. Pailthorpe

Councillors: Mrs S. Allman, M. Best, P. Bradly, Mrs K. Head, B. Hodgson, Mrs R. Jackson,
Miss K. Pritchard, Mrs A. Singleton, Mrs A. Stuart, N. Sturtivant and D. Wakeman.
In attendance:

The Clerk Mr P. Davidson, Admin Officer Mrs J. Cowie, 4 members of the public and 1 member of the press.
1

ELECTION OF MAYOR and Declaration of Acceptance of Office for signature
17/18

Cllr. Pailthorpe expressed his thanks to his fellow Councillors, the Officers and the public for their support during his five years as Mayor.  He then nominated Cllr. Hodgson to serve as Mayor.
It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Hodgson be nominated to serve as Mayor 
and there being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.
Cllr. Hodgson said he would be pleased to serve as Mayor for the new Council year and signed the declaration of acceptance, which was also signed by the Clerk.  He thanked Cllr. Pailthorpe for his excellent service to the community during his time as Mayor.

2

ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR
17/18
It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Mrs Head serve as Deputy Mayor.  It was also proposed and seconded that Cllr. Miss Pritchard serve as Deputy Mayor.  A vote was taken, with the result that Cllr. Mrs Head was elected to serve as Deputy Mayor for the new Council Year.  Cllr. Mrs Head duly accepted the office.

3
TO NOTE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
17/18
 
None.
4

TO ELECT THE CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN OF PLANNING AND 

17/18
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE
Chairman
It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Pailthorpe be nominated to serve as Chairman of the Planning and Highways Committee for the new Council Year.  There being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.
Cllr. Pailthorpe duly accepted the Office of Chairman of the Planning and Highways Committee for the new Council year.
Vice-Chairman

It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Wakeman be nominated to serve as

Vice-Chairman of the Planning and Highways Committee for the new Council Year.

There being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.
Cllr. Wakeman duly accepted the Office of Vice-Chairman of the Planning and Highways Committee for the new Council year.
5

TO ELECT THE CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN OF AMENITIES COMMITTEE 

17/18

Chairman

It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Mrs Jackson be nominated to serve as Chairman of the Amenities Committee for the new Council Year. There being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.
Cllr. Mrs Jackson duly accepted the Office of Chairman of the Amenities Committee for the new Council year.

Vice-Chairman

It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Best be nominated to serve as Vice-Chairman of the Amenities Committee for the new Council Year and there being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.

Cllr. Best duly accepted the Office of Vice-Chairman of the Amenities Committee for the new Council Year.
6

TO ELECT THE CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN OF POLICY AND

17/18
RESOURCES COMMITTEE
Chairman

It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Sturtivant serve as the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee.  It was also proposed and seconded that Cllr. Miss Pritchard serve as Chairman.  A vote was taken, with the result that Cllr. Sturtivant was elected to serve as Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee for the new Council Year.

Cllr. Sturtivant duly accepted the office.

Vice-Chairman

It was proposed and seconded that Cllr. Miss Pritchard be nominated to serve as 
Vice-Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee for the new Council Year and there being no other nomination the proposal was CARRIED unanimously.

Cllr. Miss Pritchard duly accepted the Office of Vice-Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee for the new Council Year.
7

TO APPOINT THE FIVE JOINT BURIAL BOARD COMMITTEE MEMBERS
17/18
It was AGREED that Cllrs. Mrs Allman, Best, Pailthorpe, Mrs Stuart and D. Wakeman be elected to serve on the Joint Burial Committee.
8

TO APPOINT COUNCILLORS TO THE SUB-COMMITTEES: 

17/18

i) Bi-monthly Aqua Centre Sub-Committee
It was AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Stuart be elected to serve on the Aqua Centre Sub-Committee.
It was also AGREED that Cllr. Pailthorpe be elected to serve as another nominated Councillor on the Aqua Centre Sub-Committee.
ii) Bi-monthly George Reynolds Centre Sub-Committee

It was AGREED that Cllr. Best, as Vice-Chairman of the Amenities Committee, be elected to serve on the George Reynolds Centre Committee.
It was AGREED that Cllr. Wakeman be elected to serve as the Town Council representative for CSYAL on the George Reynolds Centre Committee.
It was also AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Head be elected to serve as another nominated Councillor on the George Reynolds Centre Committee.
iii) Newsletter Editorial Sub-Committee
It was AGREED that Cllrs. Best, Pailthorpe and Sturtivant be elected to serve on the Newsletter Editorial Committee.
iv)
Bincombe Management Sub-Committee

It was AGREED that Cllr. Miss Pritchard be elected to serve as Chairman on the Bincombe Management Sub-Committee.

It was also AGREED that Cllr. Pailthorpe be elected to serve on the Bincombe Management Sub-Committee.
v)
Crewkerne Youth Service Steering Group


It was AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Jackson be elected to serve on the Crewkerne Youth Service Steering Group.

It was AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Singleton be elected to serve as another nominated Councillor on the Crewkerne Youth Service Steering Group.

vi)
Market Steering Group

It was AGREED that Cllrs. Mrs Allman, Best and Wakeman be elected to serve on the Market Steering Group.
vi)
Henhayes Enhancement Project Steering Group
It was AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Jackson, as Chairman of the Amenities Committee, be elected to serve on the Henhayes Enhancement Project Steering Group.
It was also AGREED that Cllrs. Best and Bradly be elected to serve on the Henhayes Enhancement Project Steering Group.
vii)
Local Transport Plan Steering Group


It was AGREED that Cllrs. Pailthorpe and Sturtivant be elected to serve on the Local Transport Plan Steering Group.
viii)
Staffing Committee
It was AGREED that Cllr. Hodgson as Mayor, with Cllrs. Mrs Jackson and Sturtivant be elected to serve on the Staffing Committee.

It was also AGREED that Cllr. Mrs Head and Pailthorpe be elected as reserves for the Staffing Committee.

ix)
Grievance, Capability and Disciplinary Committee
It was AGREED that Cllrs. Best, Mrs Head (as Deputy Mayor),

Mrs Jackson, Mrs Singleton, Mrs Stuart and Wakeman be elected to serve on the Grievance, Capability and Disciplinary Committee.

x)
Appeals Committee
It was AGREED that Cllrs. Mrs Allman, Bradly, Hodgson (as Mayor), Pailthorpe, Miss Pritchard and Sturtivant be elected to serve on the Appeals Committee. 

9
TO RE-APPOINT THE BANKING SIGNATORIES FOR PAYMENTS 

17/18

It was AGREED that Cllrs. Best, Hodgson, Mrs Jackson, Pailthorpe, Mrs Singleton and Sturtivant continue as banking signatories.
10
TO APPOINT COUNCILLORS TO CHECK THE INVOICES AND
17/18
RECONCILIATIONS EACH MONTH PRIOR TO THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETINGS
It was AGREED that Cllrs. Pailthorpe, Mrs Singleton and Wakeman be appointed to take turns to check the invoices each month prior to the Town Council meetings.
11
TO APPOINT THE REPRESENTATIVES ON THE VARIOUS OUTSIDE BODIES

17/18

The following were AGREED:-
ABCD


  (Executive Committee Representative) Cllr. Mrs Jackson
Birds Almshouses





Cllr. Mrs Jackson

Chubbs Almshouses





Cllr. Miss Pritchard








Cllr. Mrs Stuart

Crewkerne Action for the Disabled 



Cllr. Mrs Head
Crewkerne Area Business Chamber



Cllr. Bradly
Crewkerne Christmas Committee



Cllr. Mrs Allman









Cllr. Mrs Singleton









Cllr. Mrs Stuart
Crewkerne Community Office Management Board

Cllr. Mrs Allman

Crewkerne Leisure Management Committee


Cllr. Best
Crewkerne Local Information Centre



Cllr. Mrs Singleton
Crewkerne Sports & Youth Activities Ltd (CSYAL)

Cllr. Wakeman
Crewkerne Voluntary Transport Committee


Cllr. Mrs Jackson
Dementia Friendly Community




Cllr. Mrs Head
Henhayes Community Centre
Cllr. Mrs Head
Heritage Centre






Cllr. Pailthorpe

League of Friends of Crewkerne Hospital


Cllr. Mrs Head

Parish Paths Liaison Group




Cllr. Pailthorpe
Somerset Association of Local Councils
(SALC)


Cllr. Wakeman
South Somerset Market Towns Investment Group (MTIG)
Cllr. Best







Twinning Association





Cllr. Mrs Singleton 

12
OPEN FORUM
17/18

A member of the public spoke on behalf of two residents of Crewkerne, who had raised concerns regarding the safety of pedestrians when walking along Hermitage Street, as the pavement was narrow and the traffic was fast.  

Cllr. Wakeman responded by advising that he had had a site meeting with Highways, at the higher end of Hermitage Street, close to Kithill, regarding the possibility of introducing a crossing there, which could slow down the traffic flow.

Cllr. Best advised he had on-going dialogue with County Highways regarding the traffic in Crewkerne and would continue to push the issues.

Cllr. Mrs Singleton added that that particular stretch of road would benefit from alternative parking on either side of the road, which would act as traffic calming. 

13
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES 
17/18
of the previous Town Council meeting on 24 April 2017
It was AGREED that the Minutes of the previous Town Council meeting on
Monday 24 April 2017 be APPROVED.

14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
17/18
on items on the agenda 
Cllrs. Bradly and Miss Pritchard declared a personal interest in item 18 – planning application 17/01915/FUL.

Cllr. Mrs Singleton declared a prejudicial interest in item 20 (GRC kitchen extractor) and

item 21 (to consider a request for financial support from CSYAL in respect of the GRC) as she is a Director of CSYAL.

15
TO RECEIVE VERBAL REPORTS FROM THE COUNTY AND DISTRICT

17/18
COUNCILLORS

County

Cllr. Best reported that due to the impending General Election, the Council was in purdah, therefore the Full County Council meeting had been delayed until June.
District

Cllr. Mrs Singleton began by congratulating Cllr. Best on his recent election as a Chairman of the Council.  She then reported that, because of purdah, the presentation on the Universal Credit scheme that had been scheduled for 22 May, had now been delayed to 20 June.

Cllr. Mrs Singleton was delighted to report that the gullies in Market Street and Church Street had now been cleared.
16
CLERKS PROGRESS REPORT 
17/18
To receive a report
The Clerk reported on the following items:
· There had been an accident reported on the slide at Happy Valley playground, which needed to be made safe urgently.  As a temporary measure, the slide had been cordoned off.  A site meeting was organised for the following morning with the Clerk and the Amenities Chairman.
· Another iteration of planning application 15/04770/FUL (North Street) had been received, with minor amendments to the details of the application.  It was noted that the updated SSDC highways report had yet to be received.
· A second Councillor was required for Town Councillor Surgery on 17 June.  Cllr. Pailthorpe agreed to support this surgery.
17
POWER OF COMPETENCE
17/18
To re-affirm that the Council is eligible to use the power because it has met the two conditions (electoral mandate plus qualified Clerk)
It was AGREED that the Council continued to be eligible to use the power because it met the two conditions of electoral mandate and qualified Clerk.
18
PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
17/18
To consider the following application requiring observations before the next Planning and 


Highways Committee meeting

17/01915/FUL
Unit 2C, Cropmead Industrial Estate, Crewkerne.

Erection of light industrial storage unit.






RECOMMEND APPROVAL
19
FINANCE
17/18

a)
To approve the accounts for payment for April 2017 as listed
The Clerk reported that Cllr. Hodgson had verified the accounts for April 2017
in accordance with the Council’s Financial Regulations and Risk Management.

Accounts for payment in the sum of £26,710.17 + VAT were APPROVED.

A query was raised with regards to the monthly rental of the hand dryers for the Victoria Hall and whether they were value for money and indeed, from a hygiene perspective, whether the hand driers should be replaced with paper towels.  The Clerk advised that this was an area that he was due to investigate, and would bring his findings to a future Amenities Committee meeting.

b)

To report the bank reconciliation for April 2017 has been completed
The Clerk reported that Cllr. Hodgson had verified the bank reconciliation for April 2017.  It was noted that cash in hand as of 30 April 2017 was £410,453.39. 

c)
Internal audit: to note that the Internal Audit is to take place on 24 May 2017 and therefore that the Annual Return will be signed off at the June Council meeting.
Noted.
Cllr. Mrs Singleton left the room for the following two agenda items. 

20
GEORGE REYNOLDS CENTRE (GRC) KITCHEN EXTRACTOR
17/18
To authorise the work required to install a correctly functioning kitchen extraction system

in the GRC

Cllr. Best explained that there was an urgency associated with installing a fit-for-purpose kitchen extractor in the GRC, because of the need to pass the kitchen inspection test.  After discussion, it was agreed to defer this agenda item until the Committee meetings scheduled for 12 June, to allow a third quotation to be obtained and to clarify which contractor had fitted the extractors in the Victoria Hall and originally in the GRC.
21
TO CONSIDER A REQUEST FOR FINANCIAL SUPPORT FROM CSYAL IN  
17/18
RESPECT OF THE GRC
The Chairman summarised the background to the request from CSYAL.  He pointed out that the rent had originally been set at the high value of £22,000 on the advice of the District Valuer (DV).  The DV’s report had, however, recommended to the Council that this figure be re-assessed once financial accounts were available from CSYAL and a level of rent set as a proportion of the net takings.  The accounts from CSYAL had shown a net loss and CSYAL had made it clear to the Council that their financial position was not healthy.  The Chairman reminded Councillors that the enterprises that made up CSYAL were wholly not for profit. 

It was noted that the rent for CSYAL for 2017/18 had been set by Council in December 2016 at £6,000.  Subsequently, Councillors had discussed CSYAL’s financial position and considered the option of reducing this to a peppercorn value, although this was not formalised at the time because of the “6 month rule”.

Cllr. Miss Pritchard expressed concerns over the robustness of CSYAL’s business planning.  Cllr. Hodgson pointed out that, if CSYAL was allowed to fail and the Council forced to take over the running of the GRC, this would entail a very significant increase in overall running costs.  Cllr. Best emphasised that it was important for the town that CSYAL was a success and that the setting of a peppercorn rent would help to stabilise the company and build a reserve.

After further discussion, it was AGREED to rescind the previous agreement to set the rent for 2017/18 at £6,000 in favour of a peppercorn rent of £1.
Councillors then considered the request from CSYAL to write off their outstanding debt from 2016/17 of £3,450.  After discussion, it was AGREED to hold this debt for the time-being, to allow time for CSYAL to re-establish a more positive financial position.  The Clerk was asked to liaise with CSYAL, to confirm that this decision did not undermine the immediate financial viability of CSYAL.

Cllr. Mrs Singleton returned to the meeting.

22
HAPPY VALLEY PATHWAY
17/18
To consider what action to take regarding the poor state of the upper pathway at 
Happy Valley
The Clerk explained that the upper pathway at Happy Valley was being undermined by badger activity and the presence of badger setts within the embankment, with one section of pathway being in a particularly poor condition.  A report had been obtained from a company who specialise in the management of badgers.  This report had provided recommendations to exclude the badgers from the embankment and to reinstate the whole pathway, although costs to achieve this were high.

After discussion, it was AGREED that, for the section of pathway in question, the following actions should be pursued:

1. Widen the pathway by cutting back greenery.

2. As a temporary measure, insert posts and campshed this section of path.

3. Liaise with the specialist company who had provided the report, to ascertain whether it was feasible to undertake the remedial action that they propose, but focussed solely on the section of pathway in the poorest condition.

23
TO RECEIVE DRAFT COMMITTEE MINUTES
17/18



a)
Planning and Highways Committee meeting held on 8 May 2017



Noted.



b)
Amenities Committee meeting held on 8 May 2017



Noted.
24
QUARTERLY NEWSLETTER
17/18
To agree the content of the draft June newsletter


It was AGREED to approve the draft June newsletter subject to one minor amendment.
25
TO RECEIVE ANY MATTERS OF REPORT
17/18
None.
26
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
17/18
Monday 26 June 2017 commencing at 6.45 p.m. in the Council Chamber.
Signed: ………………………                                         
Dated: ……………………….                                              
tc22May2017
It was AGREED that in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted it was advisable that the public and press be excluded and were instructed to withdraw.
CONFIDENTIAL SESSION – STAFFIN MATTERS
28
STAFFING COMMITTEE
17/18
To receive the minutes of the Staffing Committee held on 24 April 2017


Noted.

The meeting closed at 7.55 p.m.

Signed: ………………………                                         

Dated: ……………………….                                              
tc22May2017
TC -1-

